
 

   

 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (AGM) OF THE 
SHREE PASHUPATINATH FOUNDATION, USA, 
10843 KENNEY STREET, NORWALK, CA 90650 ON 
DECEMBER 24, 2024, 10:00 AM PST 

Minutes 
The Annual General meeting of the Shree Pashupatinath Foundation, USA was held 

on Sunday, December 22, 2024, at 10:00 AM PST at the prayer hall of the Shree 

Pashupatinath and Buddha Mandir located at 10843 Kenney Street, Norwalk, CA 

90650. 

 

 Notice and Agenda of the Annual General Meeting:  

 



 

   

 

1. Attendance: 

 



 

   

 



 

   

 



 

   

 



 

   

 



 

   

 



 

   

 

 



 

   

 



 

   

 



 

   

 



 

   

 



 

   

 

2. Program Schedule:  

10:00 AM:   

Members arrive; meet and greet; distribution of nomination forms starts.   

10: 20 AM: Call to order  

Secretary Dilli (Siddhartha) Silwal starts the event and requests BOT  

Chairperson Bhakta Thapa to chair the meeting.  

10:25 AM:   

Mangala Charan by Priest Choodamani Pathak    

10:35 AM:   

a.  Secretary Silwal Recognizes Past Presidents, Patrons, advisors, representatives 

of other Nepali organizations present at the meeting.  

b.  Requests members to approve the meeting minutes of 2023 Annual General 

Meeting (AGM)    

10:50 AM:   

President Rameshor Bhandari welcomes the AGM attendees and presents 

 the annual report and Treasurer Laxman Ghimire presents financials.   

11:10 AM:  

Members’ Questions and Concerns (Q &A), If any  

11:20 AM:   

Introduction of New Trustees and Life Members and distribution of  

membership Plaques    

12:00 PM: Lunch  

 

 

 

 



 

   

 

Selection and Election of the New Managing Board  

Directors and Board of Trustees, Executive Committee  

Sunday, December 22, 2024  

Details:  

1. Nomination Submission:  

Start: 10:00 AM PST  

End: 12:00 PM PST  

2. Publication of Candidates’ List: 12:30 PM PST  

  

3. Withdrawal of Nominations deadline: 01:30 PM PST  

  

4. Final Candidates’ List Publication: 01:45 PM PST  

  

5. Selection and Election Process: 2:00 PM PST  

  

6. Formation of Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees: 4:00 PM PST  

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

3. Details of the session: 
 

Community members started to arrive to attend the meeting at 10:00 AM. BOT 

Selection and Election Committee Started distribution and collection of the 

Nomination Form at the Dining Hall.   

 

By 10:40 AM Secretary Dilli (Siddhartha) Silwal called to order the meeting and 

requested the Chairperson of Executive committee of Board of Trustees Bhakta Thapa 

to Chair the Annual General Meeting. Upon acknowledgement by the Chairperson, 

Secretary Silwal moved forward with the meeting. For the official Opening Ceremony, 

secretary Silwal requested Temple Priest Acharya Choodamani Pathak to do Mangala 

Charan and President Bhandari, Chairperson Thapa, Platinum Patron Veda Bhakta 



 

   

 

Joshi, Platinum Patron Akaraj pandey, Patron and Honorary Consul of Nepal Rishi 

Dhakal to do Deep Prajwalan.  

 

 After the Opening Ceremony, Secretary Silwal formally started the meeting by 

recognizing Past Presidents, Patrons, advisors, Trustees, Board of Directors, Members 

of the Executive Committee of Board of Trustees, Life Members, General Members, 

Community Members, and Representatives of other Nepali organizations present at 

the Meeting. 

 

Moving further, Secretary Silwal presented some historical facts of the Foundation 

below. 

 

Annual General Meeting 12/10/2023 
 

1. Facts about The Shree Pashupatinath Foundation, USA 

 

a. The First pledge received for the foundation $ 53014 from Akaraj Pandey, 

Manita Basnet, Netra Mainali, Deepak Pathak, Prem Guragain, Bhakta 

Thapa, Punnakhar Dhakal “Rishi”, Madan Pathak, Mukunda Dhungana, 

Basudev Ghimire, Rajendra Siwakoti, Shiva Adhikari, Dil B Shrestha, 

Gokul Poudyal, and $500 cash donation was received from the cultural 

performance by Nepali artist Om Bikram Bist. 

b. February 03, 2010, The Foundation was incorporated as Shree Pashupatinath 

foundation, USA and received tax exempt status on May 10, 2010. 

c. The Satsang movement inspired by Dr. Chintamani Nath Yogi and Shrimad 

Bhagwat Mahapuran orated by Bachan Praveen Deen Bandhu Pokhrel on 

July 04-11, 2011, was a major milestone to raise funds of the foundation. 

d. November 16, 2012, Temple property was purchased at $ 1,050,000 with 

down payment and closing cost of $ 559, 416.63 and rest in loan guaranteed 

by Bhakta Thapa, Ram Lama, Rishi Dhakal and Akaraj Pandey. 

e. The foundation received a Conditional Use Permit on April 9, 2014, and 

major construction of the temple was complete at the end of 2017.   

f. A Grand Pran Pratistha Ceremony was held February 11, 12, 13, 2018 and 

Grand opening ceremony was held on March3, 2019. 



 

   

 

g. Bhakta Thapa was a longest serving President who served two terms 2009-

14 and 2014-2014 totaling of 9 years and longest serving secretary Rameshor 

Bhandari 2014-18, and 2021-22 for total of 6 years.  

h. A total of 1,432 donors have contributed amounts ranging from just 1 penny 

to as much as $286,000. 

i. July 31, 2019, Mortgage loan was paid off.  

j. Shree Pashupatinath Foundation runs active Nepali Pathshala for kids and 

Sanskrit Pathshala for adults. 

 

 

2. Current Membership Status of the Foundation (Total 1432) 

 

a. Currently the numbers of Board of Trustees are 86 (which includes 2 

Platinum Patron, 9 Patrons and 75 Trustees) 

b. Currently Numbers of life Members are 240 (which includes 2 Platinum 

Patron, 9 Patrons, 75 Trustees and 154 life members) 

c. Currently There are 1192 General Members and Temple citizen Members 

combined. 

d. There are 7 Affiliate Members 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Welcome and Report of the President: 
 
President Rameshor Bhandari welcomed the attendees and presented the activity 

report and future planning as below.  

 
Respected Members of the General Assembly, 

 

Namaste and welcome to the 2024 Annual General Meeting! I would like to extend 

my profound gratitude to my fellow board colleagues for their outstanding teamwork 

and dedication throughout my two-year term as the president of our prestigious 

Foundation. I hope this spirit of collaboration will continue in the years to come. 

 

I am deeply grateful to our advisors, Board of Trustees, life members, donors, and 

members of the Nepali diaspora for your unwavering support. It is truly a privilege to 

serve as the President of this esteemed Foundation and to lead it to the next level. 

This AGM presents an opportunity for us to reflect on the past year’s activities and 



 

   

 

the successes we have achieved. I will take a few minutes to highlight some of our key 

accomplishments and share my suggestions for the future. 

 

This year, we focused our efforts on collecting the donations pledged by our 

community members during Los Angeles Spiritual Festival and Shiva Mahapuran in 

July 2023. This event proved to be a turning point, not only strengthening our financial 

position but also attracting new and emerging donors to our Foundation’s network.  

 

Our commitment to building a community center remains unwavering, and we 

understand that achieving this vision requires robust financial support. As many of 

you know, our team has been diligently working to generate revenue.  

 

This year, we successfully raised approximately $500,000, and our current bank 

balance exceeds $1.2 million. Our team has remained focused on collecting pledged 

donations and working towards securing the property for the proposed Nepalese 

Cultural Center (NCC). 

 

This year, we reached out to all our donors at least three to four times, requesting them 

to fulfill their pledged contributions. As the team leader, I personally contacted most 

of the donors to express our gratitude for their pledges and ongoing support on behalf 

of the Foundation. Additionally, we hired a part-time staff member to contact donors. 

We have made a significant progress in strengthening the Foundation, which now 

consists of three wings: Shree Pashupatinath and Buddha Mandir, Nepalese Cultural 

Center, and Nepali Pathashala. Their DBA names have been officially registered with 

the County of Los Angeles. Our temple is running smoothly, and the Nepali Pathashala 

is experiencing a significant growth. Currently, around 90 students are enrolled in 

the Nepali language class. In addition, we introduced Sanskrit class last year, which 

now has 12 students, some of whom participate online. I am happy to share that all 

these programs are self-sustaining. 

 

Dear members, the NCC project we launched last year may seem ambitious, but it is 

essential to meet the growing needs of our community. Our current temple is unable 

to accommodate devotees during special events, which underscores the necessity of 

this project. Although we have been actively searching for a suitable property for the 

NCC, we have yet to find one that meets our needs. The available properties either 

exceed our budget or are not suitable for our vision. As a result, we have focused our 

efforts on collecting pledged contributions, and I am pleased to report that we are in a 

strong financial position. To continue advancing the NCC project, it is crucial that we 

maintain our efforts in securing these pledged donations. 

 



 

   

 

We have collected a substantial amount in the past one-and-a-half years. You would 

agree that securing nearly 40 percent of pledged donations is exemplary for a nonprofit 

organization like ours. This success would not have been possible without the 

collective efforts of our community members. I want to express my deepest gratitude 

to all of you for your generous donations, support, and hard work in making last year’s 

grand fundraising project a reality. I look forward to your continued involvement as 

we move forward. 

 

Together, we have accomplished a great deal, but there is still much more to be done. 

Now, I would like to take a moment to highlight some of our most significant 

achievements. 

 

Thank you once again for your ongoing support. Here are the major events organized 

at the temple. 

2024 HIGHLIGHTS: 

• Attraction of new and emerging donors: Our organization has seen a 

significant growth in membership and new donors since we conducted the Los 

Angeles Spiritual Festival and Shiva Mahapuran in July 2023. This event 

has already proven to be a milestone in laying the groundwork for the Nepalese 

Cultural Center (NCC) we have envisioned, having raised approximately 

$850,000 of the $2.2 million in pledges.  

• Our organization now has 321 Life Members and 115 Board of Trustee 

Members.  

• Continuation of Nepali Calendar: We started publishing Nepali Calendar 

since this board assumed office.  

• Installation of security apparatus: We secured our temple with a taller fence 

and installed additional security cameras and motion detecting lights. 

• Sanskrit class an addition to Nepali Pathasala: We expanded our Nepali 

Pathasala by adding Sanskrit class in September 2023. Our Nepali and Sanskrit 

language programs are fully self-sustaining. 

• Sunday Prasad: We managed to offer prasad (food) every Sunday throughout 

the past two years.  

• Networking with local elected officials: We have tried to obtain government 

support for our Foundation by meeting local elected officials at our temple and 

interacting with them. This year, we organized presentation meetings with 

Norwalk Mayor Ana Valencia and California State Assemblywoman (67th 

District) Sharon Quirk-Silva. 



 

   

 

• Application for State Grants: We have applied for a security grant from the 

State of California.  

 

Suggestions for the future: 

I would like to offer the following suggestions to the new board of directors: 

1. Purchase property for the Nepalese Cultural Center and collect at least one 
million pledged donations. 

2. Reach out to new donors: Add patrons, trustees, and life members. 

3. Increasing enrollment in automatic payment plan: We should reach out to all 

Trustees and life members to enroll them in the dollar-a-day program. Offer free 

birthday puja to the family members who enroll in the dollar-a-day-

program. This board decided this on March 26, 2023. 

4. There is an ongoing controversy regarding the calendar of festivals observed 
by Nepali diaspora in various countries. Our temple is observing traditional 
Nepali calendar, and we took this decision at our last year’s AGM. The 
controversy continues. We initiated conversations with other temple’s 
executives and trustees, but this issue remains inconclusive. The new board 
should continue to work in this direction. 

5. Some donors enrolled in the dollar-a-day program have expressed interest in 
deducting their pledged dues from their monthly contributions. Allowing 
donors to combine their contributions could help maximize monthly income 
and expedite pledge collections. I hope this AGM can take a decision in this 
regard. 

It has been a pleasure working together with each one of you to make this foundation 

great. 

Now I would like to present the monthly activities briefly as follows: 

 

January             
• On January 01, 2024, we organized a Samuhik Rudrabhishek & Nava 

Graha Puja on Monday, January 01. Shree Ishwar Krishna Maharaj was 

the special guest, and he narrated Musical Katha Satsang. There was 

enthusiastic participation of community members and devotees.  



 

   

 

• On January 25, we organized a community Satsang in the house of Hem 

and Radha Thakulla in Pomona.  

• Every Sunday is a special day for Bhajans and Satsang at our temple. 

February 
• On February 4, we organized an event titled “Yoga, Vedanta, and Satsang” with 

Acharya Lakshman Panthi 

• On February 11, we organized a Saraswati Puja at our temple. Nepali Pathasala 

children learned about Saraswati and performed their talents.  

March 
• On March 8, we observed Maha Shivaratri. We held Maha Rudhravishek in the 

morning and evening in mass. The temple was open to the public all day, and 

there was a large gathering in the morning and evening shifts although it fell on 

a Friday. Puja ingredients were provided for free. A significant amount of 

donation was collected from Shivaratri event.  

• On March 24, we organized Holi Celebration at our temple. This event was 

especially meant for Nepali Pathasala children although our community 

members participated enthusiastically. As always, food was served.  

April  
• On April 13, we organized a special Satyanarayan Puja, Bhajan and Satsang to 

observe Nepali New Year 2081 Bikram Sambat. It was an excellent event which 

was sponsored by Veda Bhakta Joshi. 

• On April 14, we participated in Nepal Day Parade in San Francisco 

• On April 17, we organized a special event to mark Ram Nawami and Basanta 

Navaratra. 

• On April 27, we organized a special Bhajan with Deepak Raman 

May 
• On May 18, a remarkable meet and greet with Assemblywoman Sharon Quirk-

Silva was held at our temple. As the President, I gave a presentation on the 



 

   

 

growth and aspirations of the Nepalese Americans in Southern California. We 

also sought the state’s financial support for the Foundation.  

• On May 21, 2568th Buddha Jayanti program was organized. We brought 

together Nepalese Monk Puranjan Maharjan and four Bengali Monks, including 

Dr. Karunananda Thero, to celebrate this occasion. We also lit lamps for world 

peace. 

• On May 26, Former Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Government of Nepal 

Mr. Pradeep Kumar Gyawali visited our temple. 

June 
• On June 5, a special Satsang was organized with Guru Ramesh Nepal and Guru 

L. P. Bhanu Sharma, Founder of Jeevan Bigyan Nepal. There was enthusiastic 

participation of devotees.  

• On June 21, we organized a Meditation, Yoga, and Kirtan event to mark 

International Yoga Day.   

 

 

 

July 
• On July 7, a special Satsang was organized at our temple with Dr. Patri Das. 

Trustees Kosh Raj Thapaliya and Sapana Sedhain Thapaliya sponsored the 

event. 

• From JULY 9-14, we hosted Nepali Consular Camp at our temple for the 

Embassy of Nepal in Washington DC. A total of 785 Nepalis received this 

service locally. We collected significant donations from this event. 

• On July 21, a special Satsang was organized to observe Guru Purnima festival 

with Saadhvi Rammurti Mahatmaji and Saadhvi Gautami Mahatmaji.  

• On July 28, we held two events with Dr. Chintamani Nath Yogi. 

• One-Day Cultural Camp for children 



 

   

 

• Dr. Chintamani Nath Yogi ran the Spiritual and Cultural Camp through his 

inspirational talks and songs. 

•  Satsang with Dr. Chintamani Nath Yogi.  

• This event was organized at the temple in the evening. 

August 
• On August 19, Janai Purnima/Rakskya Bandhan was observed. 

• We initiated and added the traditional ritual of this ceremony by performing 

Shrawani Mahasnan at Seal Beach California. Janai and Rakshya Bandhan were 

distributed as usual. 

• On August 26, Shree Krishna Janmasthami celebrations with special Puja, 

Bhajan and Satsang was organized 

• Praveen Ghimire and Roshani Dhungana sponsored the Prasad. It was a grand 

celebration. 

September 

• September 1: Teej Daar 

• September 6: Teej Puja --held in four shifts. All four shifts were packed. 

There was significant enthusiasm and involvement of community 

members from various regions, especially new donors. 

• September 8: Rishi Panchami Puja 

• We collected a significant amount of donations from daar sponsorship 

and puja.  

• September 30: Special Bhajan with singer Narendra Pyasi was organized. 

October 
• On October 5, we participated in Artesia International Street Fair and Diversity 

Festival. 



 

   

 

• On October 6. Children’s Grand Talent Show event was organized for Nepali 

Pathasala children. Special appreciation certificates were given. Veda Bhakta 

Joshi and Nepali Pathasala parents contributed for the event.   

• From October 3-16, we celebrated Dashain.  

• As usual, there was a significant presence of community members during 

the 10-day celebration 

• JAMARA was distributed for free, but we encouraged community 

members to donate 

• About $7000 was collected from Prasad sponsorship and Jamara 

distribution.  

November 
• Deusi-Bhailo: October 30 and November 1 

• This year’s Deusi-Bhailo was held in two locations. We managed this 

year’s Deusi-Bhailo a little differently. We brought together 16 Nepalese 

women entrepreneurs together and performed Deusi at our temple on 

November 1. Thank you to all women entrepreneurs who hosted Deusi-

Bhailo at our temple. We are equally grateful to Yadav and Resu 

Chimouriya for hosting Deusi-Bhailo at their home in Baldwin Park on 

October 30. We managed to collect over $50,000 cash including pledges. 

We are also grateful to Singer Krishna Devkota and other local artists for 

their volunteer cultural performance. 

• November 16: A Sound Meditation event was organized with the help of Deep 

Deoja and Archana Deoja from San Diego. 

• November 24: Swojagaran Dhyan program was organized. Secretary Dilli Raj 

Silwal conducted the event. There was enthusiastic participation of community 

members from across various regions of Southern California.   

December 

• We organized a special donor appreciation program on Sunday, December 8, to 

recognize the contributions made to the Nepalese Cultural Center (NCC) 



 

   

 

project. We awarded the donors with plaques. There was an enthusiastic 

participation of donors, and we raised over $100,000 in the course of this event. 

• On December 21, we held a special event to mark the 1st International 

Meditation Day. The event was organized in association of Friends of Osho 

Nirvana San Diego. Veda Bhakta Joshi sponsored the event. 

Thank you. 

Rameshor Bhandari 
President   
Shree Pashupatinath Foundation, USA 

December 22, 2024 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

   

 

Treasurer Laxman Ghimire presented financials 

as below: 

 



 

   

 



 

   

 



 

   

 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

   

 

Public Speakers and Public Concerns: 

 
Secretary Silwal opened the floor for questions and concerns from the members.  

 

1. Life member Dilli Prasad Thapaliya applauds the improved presentation of the 

President’s report and annual financial report. He further added that members 

should know the financials in advance in comparison with previous years' 

financials, at least for 3 years, and it would be useful to find the trend of income 

and expenses. He further suggested that we should plan to self-sustain by investing 

the available funds, budget planning and upgrading the value of the property in 

redfin, Zillow and other real estate platforms.  

 

Treasure Ghimire and President Bhandari answered Mr. Thapaliya that all available 

efforts and improvements will be made in coming years. 

 

2. Trustee Er. Kanhaiya Kayastha proposed that recognizing donations made in 

memory of late loved ones on the donor wall and website could serve as a 

meaningful encouragement and similar decisions has been made in the past. He 

inquired whether donations made under pledged commitments or on specific 

occasions are being accurately recorded. He praised the foundation for its 

enhanced overall operations. 

 

    President Bhandari answered that most of the information has been recorded 

accurately categorically per request of the donor but for the donor's wall it's been 

challenging to put many details. Treasurer Ghimire added that there is still an old 

pledge due from Mahapuran of 2011.  

 

3. Trustee Ramchandra Lamichhane put some suggestions on behalf of the 

community.  

  A. Give some space at the temple for the contribution of Bachan Pravin Din Bandhu 

Pokhrel. 

   B. Giving membership on pledged amount. 

   C. finding space for after death ritual (kriya putri bhawan) for those who has lack 

of spaces at their residences. 

   D. Encourage women to serve in Committees. 

   E. Hiring an office assistant. 

   F. Documents such as Bylaws must be also in Nepali 

 

 



 

   

 

President Bhandari addressed the concerns raised, expressing gratitude to all 

individuals who supported and contributed to the construction of the temple. He 

acknowledged the challenge of finding adequate space for death rituals due to limited 

availability and restrictions on existing areas, such as garages. He emphasized the need 

for a significantly larger space to meet the community's requirements. 

Regarding the prudent use of funds, he stated that hiring an office assistant must be 

carefully considered. He also remarked that granting memberships based on pledged 

donations is not a practical approach. 

On the matter of bylaws in Nepali, he recommended adhering to the law of the land, 

noting that translation is not a significant issue due to the availability of free translation 

software. Additionally, he encouraged and welcomed women to participate actively in 

committees. 

At the end of questions and concerns, Secretary Silwal suggested that participation is 

the key to forward and achieving the goal of the foundation. We should add more 

programs to benefit the community members and be open to collaborating with other 

organizations if necessary. 

 

 

 

Introduction of New Trustee members and new Life Members 
and distribution of plaques:  

 
After the conclusion of floor discussion of public Questions, concerns and 

suggestions, Secretary Silwal started the ceremony of distribution of the plaques to 

New Trustees and Life Members. BOT EC Chairperson and Chair of the AGM Mr. 

Bhakta Thapa, President Rameshor Bhandari jointly welcomed and presented the 

Membership Plaques to the following new Trustees and Life Members of the 

Foundation.  

  
  

  NEW TRUSTEES: 
1 Kiran K Upadhyay & Shradha Upadhyay 

2 Shamsher (Subash) Bhandari & Kalpana Bhandari 

3 Bhuwan Paudel & Modika Paudel 

4 Anju Adhikari & Suraj Sharma 



 

   

 

5 Khemu Regmi & Ram Prasad Sharma 

6 Vikrant Giri & Kamala Giri 

7 Yadav Chimouriya & Resu Mainali Chimouriya 

8 Upendra Neupane & Sabitri Neupane 

 NEW LIFE MEMBERS: 
1 Acharya Choodamani Pathak 

2 Bishnu Hari (Madan) Tripathee & Mandira Dhakal 

3 Binod & Elina Thapa 

4 Arjun Dhakal & Manju Devkota 

5 Kabindra Pant & Ila Pant 

6 Nir Kumar Thapa & Sharada Thapa 

7 Sitaram Kattel & Chandra Kala Mishra 

8 Khemlal Adhikari & Krishna Parajuli 

9 Ajit Babu Ghimire & Sushma Aryal Ghimire 

10 Sangita Shrestha & Ashok Shrestha 

11 Balaram Banstola & Gita Subedi Banstola 

12 Nandalal Gautam & Narayani Gautam 

13 Mahendra P Kandel & Lalita Kandel 

14 Ramji Chaulagain & Dhanisara Chapagain 

15 Sushila Marahatta 

16 Amrit Mahato 

17 Bharat Pokhrel & Srijana Pokhrel 

18 Bhuwa N Niure & Anita Niure 

19 Ram Dhungel & Aaradhana Lamsal Dhungel 

20 Kamal Gautam & Sharada Gautam 

21 Radha Krishna Gautam & Ranjita Dhakal Gautam 

22 Anita Basnet & Krishna Thapa 

23 Anita Gurung 

24 Krishna Bhattarai & Ambika Bhattarai 

 

 

Lunch:  

 

The meeting was on the lunch break on 12:29 PM 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 



 

   

 

  Selection and Election of the New Managing Board of 

Directors and Board of Trustees, Executive 

Committee  

 

The following vacancy was announced: 

President-Elect (1)  

Senior Vice President (1)  

Vice President (1)  

Secretary (1)  

Joint Secretary (1)  

Treasurer (1)  

Joint Treasurer (1)  

Directors (12)  

 

  There was an enthusiastic participation for the submission of nomination to serve 

in the Board of the Foundation. Members submitted the nomination from 10:00 

AM to 12:00 PM. Selection and Election Committee led by BOT Chair Bhakta 

Thapa published the candidate’s list on 12:30 PM. All vacancies were unopposed 

except there were 2 candidates submitted their nomination for the post of Joint- 

Secretary. The consensus was reached between the two candidates and on 2:15 PM 

announcement of New Managing Board of Directors was made my Chairperson of 

the Selection and Election Committee as Follows:  

 

President:   

President-Elect:   

Immediate Past President:  

 Senior Vice President:  

Vice President:  

Bimal Shrestha 

Ram Babu Pandey  

Rameshor    Bhandari  

Dilli Siddhartha) Silwal  

 Upendra Sapkota  



 

   

 

Secretary:  

Joint Secretary:  

Treasurer:  

Joint Treasurer:  

Directors:  

 

 

 

Tulasi Ram Gyawali  

Suman Dhakal  

Laxman Ghimire  

Dilli P. Thapaliya  

1. Ajit Babu Ghimire  

2. Amrit Mahato  

3. Bhawani Pandey  

4. Bhuwa Niure  

5. Chakrapani Mishra  

6. Milan Nyaupane  

7. Muna Pyakuryal  

8. Nanda Lal Gautam  

9. Prabin Ghimire  

10. Ram Sharan Pandey  

11. Sanju Sapkota  

12. Sapana Sedhain Thapaliya  

  

 

    Following the announcement, Patron and Honorary Consul General Rishi Dhakal 

extended his congratulations to the newly elected board. He also shared a brief 

history of the Foundation, reflecting on the challenging circumstances under which 

it was established. Overcome with emotion, he recalled the struggles and hardships 

endured during the Foundation's early days. 

    Looking ahead, the temple priest offered heartfelt best wishes and divine blessings. 

Bhakta Thapa, Chairperson of the Election and Selection Committee, officiated the 

oath-taking ceremony for the newly elected Board members. 

 

 



 

   

 

 

   Following the oath ceremony, the newly elected president, Bimal Shrestha, 

addressed the meeting. He expressed gratitude to the outgoing president, Rameshor 

Bhandari, as well as to Bhakta Thapa, Chairperson of the Selection and Election 

Committee, and the entire Board of Trustees for successfully overseeing the 

selection and election process. He extended his congratulations to the new Board 

and all members of the Foundation, pledging to advance its mission with the utmost 

dedication and commitment. 

 

Formation of Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees 

 
   Board of Trustees Executive Committee Chairperson Bhakta Thapa requested 

Patron Rishi P Dhakal to propose new Chairperson for the Executive Committee. 

Platinum Patron Veda Bhakta Joshi, and Trustee Kanhaiya Kayastha joined with 

Mr. Dhakal for the task. Mr. Dhakal thanked Chairperson Bhakta Thapa and entire 

committee for their selfless service. He proposed Platinum Patron Akaraj Pandey 

for the new Chairperson and no opposition was made. With the consensus, the 

Executive Committee Board of Trustees was formed as below: 

 

Chairperson: Akaraj Pandey 

Members:  

Bhim Dhakal  

Bibek Shrestha  

     Bimala Dhakal  

Dilli Thapa  

Netra Mainali  

Rajan Karki  

     Ram Raja Pandey  

Samsher (Subash) Bhandari  

Shyam Joshi  

Sushila Pandey Neupane  

 

Thank you and Remarks by the Chair:  
 

    Mr. Bhakta Thapa, Chair of the Annual General Meeting, expressed his gratitude 

to everyone for their participation, which contributed to the success of the meeting. 

He emphasized the importance of unity in working together to achieve the 

Foundation's mission. 



 

   

 

 

4. Adjourn: 

There being no further business, the Annual General meeting was adjourned at 03: 
43 PM PST. 

 
Sign and submitted by: 
 
 

 
 
Dilli (Siddhartha) Silwal 
Secretary 
 
 
Approved by: 
 

1. Trustee Krishna Koirala 
2. Life Member Laxman Nepal 
3. Trustee Kosh Raj Thapaliya 

 
 
 

****End**** 


